Contra Costa College






        College Council Minutes
2600 Mission Bell Drive




           Wednesday, February 9, 2011
San Pablo, CA 94806





         2:30 p.m., AA-135, AA Building
Present:

Faculty:  Richard Akers, David Houston, Seti Sidharta, Wendy Williams

Classified:  John Christensen, Mercy Pono
Management:  Michael Aldaco, Helen, Kalkstein, Carol Maga, Mariles Magalong, 
Students:  Joseph Camacho, Enrique Maldonado, Jonathan McKinney.

Guests:  Tim Clow, Michele Jackson, Bruce King, Priscilla Leadon
Absent:  Alma Cardenas, McKinley Williams

1.  Call to Order:  Meeting called to order at 2:38 by Joseph Camacho.

CONSENT AGENDA/ACTION ITEMS

2. Public Comment - None.

ACTION ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

NONCONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

3. Approval of Agenda - Richard moved to approve the agenda and Michael seconded the motion.

4. Approval of Minutes from December 8, 2010 – Richard moved to approve the minutes and Mercy seconded the motion. 

ACTION ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

NONCONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

5.  Recognition of Classified Employee of the Semester – Carol recognized Michele Jackson as our employee of the semester.  Michele is a long term CCC employee whose hard work, positive attitude and love the college energizes the people around her.  Michele has enthusiastically taken on her responsibilities for college marketing and communications.  She is organized, upbeat and knows how to promote CCC as a premier college.  She has learned technology to market on our new website, to maintain the events calendar and to keep our electronic billboards up to date.  Having developed an annual marketing plan that is vetted by the enrollment management committee, she works to implement the college messages to the community.

She coordinates the schedule and catalog committee to publish the college’s main written documents.  She has streamlined the publication process to save money and improve the college’s image.  Her outspoken opinions can challenge current practices and make us rethink how to get something done.  Michele also has excellent relationships with our community, which she uses to get stories and advertisements about CCC in newspapers and on radio and television.  She is also a CCC representative on district enrollment and communications committees.

Michele is a multi-faceted employee and brings additional skills to bear on our college’s success.  She has helped to orchestrate our homecoming event, rallies for our sports teams, and is an advisor to our re-established cheerleading squad.

Michele’s efforts have contributed to building our college image and reputation.  She goes the extra mile for our students and the college.  She is very deserving of the award as the Classified Employee of the Semester.

Michele thanked everyone for the recognition.  She said she doesn’t do her job for special recognition.  Michele said this is her community and feels a lot of passion for this college.  She quoted Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr., Everybody can be great because everybody can serve.  Michele concluded that she never thought of her job as a job but rather as service to her community.

INFORMATION/DISCUSSION

6.  Opportunity Gap Strategies – Carol and Richard reviewed some of the strategies that Mack sent out to everyone via e-mail.  We have initiated the service learning effort initialized with the Janaury 12, 2011 conference on campus.  Mack has encumbered the services of Mark Yamamoto to contact agencies to help us in our efforts.  We are continuing to focus our efforts in Umoja, Puente, Metas and African American Leadership Programs.  John Wade is working to establish a Saturday college for African American students, similar to Metas.  Division Deans have been asked to establish study groups.  Mack is also encouraging faculty and staff to leave their safety zones and walk the campus to engage students in conversation.  Richard said in addition to those items he posted a Youtube video compilation of the service learning conference. Richard is also working with student clubs.  Carol said that Mack is also suggesting that we anoint a college committee to act as a repository for these and other ideas. All suggestions would ultimately be brought to College Council for approval.  Wendy said the committee should have large student representation.  Students should be telling us what they want and we shouldn’t be telling them what we want for them.  Wendy said she heard on the radio that more and more campuses are using Facebook as means in communicating with their students.  Wendy suggested that we use Facebook as it may be a productive tool to help with our retention.  Wendy feels we should relinquish some of this responsibility to students as the AGS students are full of ideas and could easily help in these efforts.  

A motion was made by Seti to extend this discussion by 5 minutes and the motion was seconded by Wendy Williams.
Tim said all achievement data is on R & P website listed by course and by department.  About 80% of all courses have data posted using six semesters of measurement.  The information is listed under Achievement Gap Study on the R & P webpage on the CCC website.  

Seti said Contra Costa College already subscribes to Facebook.  Wendy said AGS has their own Facebook page but it is not necessarily the college’s page.  Joseph suggested that Contra Costa College open a Facebook page.  

Carol reiterated Mack’s wishes to form a committee for the collection of ideas.  Joseph said he strongly encourages students to attend all committee meetings and said the students already have formed a committee to discuss the achievement gap topic.  Richard said we need to add on to the student committee instead of forming a new committee.  Joseph said their committee on this topic meets Thursdays from 1:00 to 2:00 p.m. 
Richard made the motion that the College Council appoint constituency members to the existing student committee and that committee report back to College Council.   Mercy seconded the motion.  
Michael said another consideration is that we need to protect Joseph’s diligent work as Joe has been one of the best ASU presidents we have had in a long time. Therefore, Michael feels we need to initiate the committee in College Council.  Richard sees College Council as having some charge in this newly formed achievement gap committee.  
Mercy had concerns about having too many committees discussing the same issue with no collaboration of ideas.  Mercy expressed concerns about these discussions taking on a primarily academic tone and wondering how the classified will fit into these discussions.  Mercy withdrew her seconding Richard’s motion regarding College Council append constituency membership to the student’s committee.
Wendy made a motion that College Council form a subcommittee to discuss forming the committee.  Richard suggested we table his motion until the next College Council meeting with modifications.  
Mercy made a motion to have this item sent back to President’s Cabinet.  The motion was seconded by Carol. 
7.  Mid-Term Accreditation Report – Carol said the rough draft of the report will be posted on the web site in mid-March. Carol gave a brief history of our accreditation standing:  our accreditation was reaffirmed in 2008 after the campus visit and a follow up report was submitted in 2009.  We were told “thank you” by the commission and another request was made for yet another follow up report in 2010.  Our institution is up for full accreditation with a self study in six years (2014).  This mid-term report is a compilation of our two follow up reports.  The accreditation commission is concerned about the district and we are responsible for responding on all of the recommendations, including the district ones.  Carol reviewed the District’s recommendations which included:  improving the resource allocation process, providing a written code of professional ethics, integrating SLO’s in the faculty evaluation process, and developing a policy to evaluate the district’s process. There was a brief discussion with Richard and Carol on the inclusion of SLO’s in the faculty evaluation process. Richard clarified that faculty have incorporated SLO’s in their program review and Carol clarified that SLOs are now part of the self evaluation component of the faculty evaluation process.  Carol suggested that College Council, as the steering committee, review the draft mid-year accreditation report when it is posted on the web-site in March.  
Richard suggested we distribute the report in a Wiki format so all comments could be added to one document instead of receiving several variations.  Tim said last year he brought his planning report on the 2009-2010 strategic initiatives to College Council and it was approved.  Tim had concerns about additional planning items.  Carol said the College Council minutes will be used as evidence for this mid-term accreditation report.  Richard also used the example of Tim attending an Academic Senate meeting last academic year where he presented the strategic initiatives and those minutes would be used as evidence in the mid-term report.  

Wendy asked if the professional code of ethics was exclusively for the district personnel.  Carol read the phrase and it clearly states a code of ethics should be sure to include “all managers within the district.” 
8.  Budget Update – Mariles said we do not have an update since the two budget forums there were conducted at the college – one by the Chancellor Benjamin and one by President Williams.  Richard said we are faced with the good, the bad, and the ugly scenarios.  We are planning for “the bad” but should be prepared for “the ugly.”  Wendy expressed concerns with these budget discussions, as it seems we are steering away from life-long learning.  Wendy brought the Santa Rosa Community College fee based course catalog for show and tell.  These classes seem to feed into lifelong learning.  Mercy said part of the problem is educating our community about fee based classes.  Mercy said she is watching the fee based classes we offer grow within a semester.  Once our community members realize they don’t have to be a college student to enroll in these classes it seems to ease their registration concerns.  Mercy said she just received a call about CCC offering a Notary Public class.  Carol said we are in competition with adult schools when offering fee based classes but definitely sees the growth of fee based classes as a revenue source for the college.  Carol said we are also offering continuing education courses.  Mariles said offering life-long learning classes as fee based classes is a way for us to keep the curriculum as the State seems to be moving in the direction of not paying us for those kinds of classes.  Richard said the Academic Senates are working diligently to kill the idea of legislating the double census dates for community colleges. Mariles said she heard that idea was dying at the State level.  Carol said if the State does not pay us for repeatability, we will lose 1.4 million dollars.  

9. Remodel and Other Measure A Activities – Carol reported that basically we have completed our AA remodel.  The upstairs restrooms in the AA Building should be open by the end of this week.  The Speech and Math Departments are pleased to be in their new spaces.  
This spring we will be doing a very basic remodel of the old student services part of the H building in order for us to move the Music Department. The Music Department will be housed in the H Building temporarily as the Music Building is retrofitted.  
We will begin construction on the College Center in Summer 2012.  The College Center costs have risen considerably to be more than is budgeted for in 2006 bond.  Carol reported that we had originally planned a portable village on the tennis courts during the college center construction.  However, this village would cost $5 million that is not in the budget and , in order to even place a temporary portable village on the tennis courts, we would have to do trenching to verify seismic safety and it could come back with a negative finding.  Therefore, we decided to incorporate the displaced areas from the SA building (bookstore, ASU) CTE counselors, and relocated classrooms into other areas of the campus (existing buildings).  We will have a mobile food unit either run by our Culinary Arts Department or an outside vendor.  Carol said in order to accommodate the displaced  student services and classrooms in other buildings, we will probably have to shift to a five day class schedule, i.e. classes would meet M-W-F and T-Th.  Carol said if we are also reducing our schedule then this will also help free up building space to possibly incorporate more into existing buildings.  
Carol continued her report stating the completion our athletic field project should be in the fall.  We are also completing some of the ADA and Fire Marshal mandated compliance issues.
In developing strategies for an elevator in the gym annex building, we have an architect who has found a portable elevator that we can append to the outside of the building.  We are hoping to have that in place by the end of the calendar year.   

Our well project is very close to being completed and we will be able to use well water to maintain our  sports fields.  

10. Reports  from Constituency Groups – Faculty - Richard said faculty have been engaging in difficult conversations looking at local degrees and requirements in relation to SB1440.  Richard encouraged everyone to view the Academic Senate minutes on the website.  District strategic planning took place yesterday in Pleasant Hill with Chancellor Benjamin. The Service Learning Conference was offered to faculty in January by Dr. Elliott who received a grant.  Richard has posted two service learning documents on the Academic Senate website.  Richard said he also posted an Anima on teaching on the Academic Senate website.  Richard distributed postcards advertising the Hands across California movement sponsored by the Foundation for California Community Colleges in Sacramento.  This event is geared to create recognition for community colleges as they are attempting to have one and a half million people to hold hands across the State in solidarity with community colleges.  
Richard said he met with maintenance today and thanked Perry Rossoukhi, as we he will be building the pedestal for the Martin Padilla memorial at no charge.  Richard said we have raised all of the money and the artist is diligently working on the bust.  

Seti said she had a conference on degree audit for CSE students and encourages everyone to follow suit as there are many students who have enough units to graduate or transfer but are unaware of their standing.  
Richard said he is continually defending Associate Degrees as higher education as he frequently completes equivalencies for professors.  Richard adamantly stated a workload reduction is a student opportunity reduction.  
Classified - Mercy said the Classified Senate has not met yet.  However, last semester they voted to help ASU and collaborate with our students in the presentation of events.  Mack has approved this collaboration.  
Students - Joe said Hands across California is a fundraising effort developed to mirror Hands Across America.  It is scheduled for the Sunday before spring break in April.  Donations may be made on the Foundation for California Community Colleges website.  The Foundation offers students discounts on computer purchases as well as the Osher scholarships.  Joe said he created a webpage on the ASU website regarding this event and his page also includes the ability to donate to the Foundation for California Community Colleges.  Joe said the March in March will occur again in Sacramento.  Joe said they are organizing students to participate in this venture.  Richard said he was on the bus last year and they used the travel time wisely to discuss who was going to lead the discussion and rally once they arrived.  Joe reiterated, from the earlier conversation, the students have formed an achievement gap committee.  Joe thanked Dr. Akers for his participation on the AB1440 discussions.  

Management – Helen said management is hosting a farewell to Frank on Feb. 24th at 2:00 p.m. in Fireside Room.  Everyone is invited.  In March, managers will receive CPR training.  

11.  Announcements – Richard said there is a lot of anxiety and stress over budget issues and we should all take care of ourselves particularly since one of our faculty members is in the ICU.  Let’s remember to take care of ourselves.  
Helen announced the play Cinderella will be performed the first week of March, from Wednesday to Sunday and Sunday is the matinee.  The dinner gala is on the Thursday evening.  Jazzanova will be performing on March 21st at La Strada restaurant at 7:30 p.m. They were selected as one of six nationally recognized Jazz Ensemble groups. Andrew Lam is returning to Contra Costa on the 24th of Feb in the morning.  He is a Vietnamese author who will be talking about his latest book and he will give book signing in the bookstore.

Joe said he applied for the Kennedy King scholarship and thanked everyone for their recommendations.  

Adjourn at 4:04 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Melody Hanson
Senior Executive Assistant to the President
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